Rising Sun City Council

January 3, 2013
Executive Session 

5:15 PM City Hall
The Common Council of the City of Rising Sun, Indiana met in an executive session on Thursday January 3, 2013 at City Hall at 5:15 pm regarding I.C. 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(2)(D) for discussion of purchase or lease of real property. 
All of Council, Mayor Roeder and Attorney Bob Ewbank were present. Mayor Roeder opened the meeting at 5:15pm.

The meeting adjourned at 5:45 pm.

Rising Sun City Council

January 3, 2013
6:00 PM City Hall
Call to order/Pledge 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Mayor Branden Roeder with all of Council present. City Attorney Bob Ewbank was also in attendance.  
Prayer
Chris Robbins with the Rising Sun Nazarene Church offered prayer for the evening.

Minutes

Minutes of the December 6, 2012 City Council meeting and minutes of the December 20, 2012 Council Year End meeting had been distributed to Council and Mayor Roeder prior to the meeting. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve both sets of minutes as written, 2nd by Councilman Kinnett; motion carried 5-0. 
Reports of Committees, Boards, and Departments 
Ohio County Community Foundation—Peg Dickson

Peg said they are excited about their move to the new building tomorrow morning. She also informed Council and Mayor Roeder the million dollar endowment contribution has been deposited and invested in a manner best suited for the city.

Park—Jamie Bell
Jamie Bell, Park Director had submitted a year-end report to Council and Mayor Roeder. See Attached Exhibit A. Clerk Gipson stated Bell’s report was in the Council information packet. Bell stated the Park Board received $25,000 towards new playground equipment at the riverfront park. 

Port Authority—Larry Gipson

Port Authority President, Larry Gipson informed Council and Mayor Roeder the Port Authority Board has a meeting on January 7th. They will discuss the next steps to get the seaplanes moved to the temporary location—they may need to get a variance. 

Police Department—David Hewitt

Chief of Police, David Hewitt presented a year-end report to Council and Mayor Roeder. See Attached Exhibit B. Hewitt stated Browning has passed requirements to teach classes and sign off on classes for the Police Department. The Department has held a Pension meeting to begin the new year and Christmas day Officer Rick Miller hit a deer on his way to work that caused apx $800 worth of damage. Hewitt also reported he has been asked by the Indiana Association of Chiefs of Police to serve on a study committee to offer legislation regarding continuity for SRO’s (Resource Officers) across the state. Hewitt also reported he had talked with the County Commissioners and a Board is being created to address 911 dispatch, police and sherriff dept communications. The County Attorney plans to draw up documents for all to review. According to Hewitt’s understanding Commissioner Todd Walton is heading up the hiring of the new 911 Director. 

Project Manager—Mike Northcutt

Northcutt presented potential carpet samples etc to Council and Mayor Roeder. He stated the plan is to work with the various offices within the building to get this accomplished as quickly and easily as possible. They plan to install the carpet at night but there will be some boxing up that each office will have to do as well. 

Northcutt also presented an updated sign ordinance to Council and Mayor Roeder for review. He stated this is not considered first reading or anything and it does not include highlighted or marked up changes. He said if anyone wants this he will get a copy of this information to them. Various Council Members and Clerk Treasurer Gipson stated they would like this information. Northcutt will get this information to them. 

Redevelopment—Jim Clements

Jim Clements, representing Redevelopment presented the year-end report to Council and Mayor Roeder. See Attached Exhibit C. Clements reported Redevelopment has been researching cleaning up blighted areas within the City and would like to proceed with potential purchase of blighted property located on Second Street. After further discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve to proceed with potential acquisition of Real Estate of Blighted Properties in an amount not to exceed statutory limits, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0. There was also discussion there is an adjacent blighted property to this location that may become available in the next few months that Redevelopment will also be interested in acquiring and cleaning up. They will approach Council and Mayor Roeder at such time this becomes available.   
Petitions or Comments from Citizens
Terry Leigh 714 Park Avenue Rising Sun

Leigh informed Council and Mayor Roeder he has resided at the above address since June 9th. He informed Council and Mayor Roeder he was against any increase in the utility rates for the Rising Sun Municipal Utilities and requested them to vote against the requested rate increase.
New Business

Fire Department Contract

Nick Levi, President of the Rising Sun Fire Department was present to address the Fire Department Contract for 2013. Clerk Gipson stated the contract was the same as it has been for the past several years. Levi also reported new officers for 2013—Levi, President; Matt Vaughn Vice; Bill Lloyd Secretary; Dave Kruse Treasurer; and Kevin Armstrong continuing as Fire Chief. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve the 2013 Fire Department Contract, 2nd by Councilman Kinnett; motion carried 5-0. 
Resource Officer Contract
Chief of Police David Hewitt presented a Memorandum of Understanding and Employment agreement to Council for the Resource Officer. Hewitt stated he had been working with the Mayor, Clerk Treasurer, City Attorney and School Superintendent to get the paperwork aligned for this. There was discussion that this was the plan of discussion the past year. After further discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve the Memorandum of Understanding and Employement Agreement for the SRO Officer David Jackson for 2013, 2nd by Councilman Padgett; motion carried 5-0. According to Hewitt, Superintendent Patz applied for $20,000 in grant funds and was awarded $8,000. These funds will be used to offset salary costs, desk and office equipment. Patz will continue to apply and hopefully increase awarded grant funds each year.
Appointments
Mayor Roeder made the following appointments: 

Mike Padgett replaces Steve Stewart on the Ohio County Community Foundation.

Angela Siekman to Park Board

Gary Kinnett to Board of Works  
1 year term

Steve Slack to Board of Works

1 year term
Steve Slack as Councilman Pro Tem
1 year term


Mayor Roeder informed Council Mark Guard and Mona Cook are their current appointments to Utility Service Board. Council would like to re-appoint Mark and Mona if they are willing to serve another year. Branden will check with them and get back to Council. 

Mayor Roeder informed Council all of the Redevelopment members needed to be reappointed or replaced as they serve a 1 year term. 


Gary Kinnett 
Council


Sandy Kinzer
Mayor


Babs Martin
Mayor


Jim Clements
Mayor


Bud Radcliff
Council

After discussion it was determined Kinnett and Radcliff be reappointed by City Council and Kinzer, Martin and Clements be reappointed by the Mayor for the 2013 year. Holt Hoffman was reappointed for 2013 to the Ohio County Community Foundation as a Council appointment.

After further discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve the 2013 appointments as discussed, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Splash Pad Project
Mayor Roeder presented plans for the Splash Pad project to Council for approval to proceed. Roeder stated he had worked with VS Engineers and cut the project to $350,000. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve proceeding on this project, 2nd by Councilman Kinnett; motion carried 5-0.

Public Hearing Electric Rate Increase
Public Hearing Opened at 6:30 pm

There were no further comments from citizens. There was discussion by Council that this rate increase is a small incremental increase in the city offered utilities vs. a major increase all at once. Mayor Roeder presented Ordinance 2012-11 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Electric Utility” for 2nd Reading and recommended Council approval. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve Ordinance 2012-11 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Electric Utility”, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0. Public Hearing Closed at 6:35 pm.

Public Hearing Water Rate Increase

Public Hearing Opened at 6:35 pm

There were no further comments from citizens. There was discussion by Council that this rate increase is a small incremental increase in the city offered utilities vs. a major increase all at once. Mayor Roeder presented Ordinance 2012-12 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Water Utility” for 2nd Reading and recommended Council approval. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve Ordinance 2012-12 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Water Utility”, 2nd by Councilman Padgett; motion carried 5-0. Public Hearing Closed at 6:40 pm.

Public Hearing Wastewater Rate Increase

Public Hearing Opened at 6:40 pm

There were no further comments from citizens. There was discussion by Council that this rate increase is a small incremental increase in the city offered utilities vs. a major increase all at once. Mayor Roeder presented Ordinance 2012-13 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Wastewater Utility” for 2nd Reading and recommended Council approval. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to approve Ordinance 2012-13 “An Ordinance Regarding Amending the Schedule of Rates and Charges of the Wastewater Utility”, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0. Public Hearing Closed at 6:45 pm.

Resolution 2013-1 Insurance Reimbursement

Clerk Gipson presented Resolution 2013-1 to Council and Mayor Roeder. According to Gipson this Resolution would allow the City to reimburse the Administrative Assistant for the Police Dept for costs to continue to participate in her husband’s health insurance plan. According to Gipson; Singler wants to continue to be a part of her husband’s plan but now there is a cost associated with this of $125/month. This will be a savings to the City if we reimburse this associated cost to Singler vs. her becoming a member of our health insurance. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Kinnett to approve Resolution 2013-1, 2nd by Councilman Slack; motion carried 5-0.
Resolution 2013-2 Councilman Pro-Tem

Clerk Gipson presented Resolution 2013-2 to Council and Mayor Roeder. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve Resolution 2013-2 appointing Steve Slack as Councilman Pro-Tem, 2nd by Councilman Padgett; motion carried 5-0.
Resolution 2012-3—2013 Additional Appropriation 

Clerk Gipson presented Resolution 2013-3 Additional Appropriation to Council and Mayor Roeder for approval. Gipson briefly discussed the breakdown attached to the Additional Appropriation. She noted various things that had been added or deleted from last year— and stated projects can be added and deleted throughout the year. The breakdown is used as a guideline for budgeting purposes. According to Gipson the calculation for the Additional is what is remaining Dec 31st plus the projected maximum to be received for the next year. She emphasized that we must remember if we spend everything on this paper we will start with a zero balance next year so it is still important to prioritize projects. Gipson noted at Council and Mayor Roeder’s request appropriations for 911 Communications and Economic Development had been cut to zero on the Resolution—but added into the Riverboat City Council breakdown. EDC was added in as Riverboat Council EDC Funding appropriated at 185,000. Any funds paid from the $185,000 appropriation would have to be brought before Council and approved before they would be paid. 911 Communication Funds were also added in Riverboat Council 911 Communications appropriated at 45,000. Any funds paid from the 45,000 appropriation will have to be brought before Council to be paid. At some point a resolution to approve regular monthly bills for 911 Communications may be proposed to Council. After further discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve Resolution 2012-3, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0.
Miscellaneous
Historical Society—Mayor Roeder stated the Historical Society had requested $7,500 for building improvements at the December meeting. This amount was added into the Additional Appropriation—and to the $30,000 annual commitment. After discussion a motion was made by Councilwoman Nead to approve payment of $7,500 for building improvements at the Historical Society, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Resolution 2013-4 Redevelopment Transfer—Clerk Gipson presented Resolution 2013-4 a Redevelopment Appropriation Transfer to Council and Mayor Roeder for approval. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to approve this Resolution, 2nd by Councilman Slack; motion carried 5-0.
Resolution 2013-5 Resolution Creating Rising Sun Medical Center Fund—Clerk Gipson presented Resolution 2013-5 a Resolution Creating the Rising Sun Medical Center Fund to Council and Mayor Roeder for approval. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve this Resolution, 2nd by Councilman Padgett; motion carried 5-0.

Resolution 2012-13—Authorizing the Sale of Chairs Clerk Gipson noted last month Council approved Resolution 2012-13 Authorizing the Sale of Chairs. The number of red high back chairs was listed as 2—there were actually 4 red high back chairs that were sold. Clerk Gipson stated she just wanted to clarify the number of chairs.
Claims and Docket Approval

After the reviewing of claims a motion was made by Councilman Slack to approve the submitted claim docket and 911 Claims submitted to the Clerk’s office but not added to the docket, 2nd by Councilwoman Nead; motion carried 5-0 
With no further business before Council; a motion to adjourn was made by Councilwoman Nead, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; meeting adjourned 7:00 pm. 

Attest:

_______________________




Rae Baker Gipson,

Clerk Treasurer  

_______________________

Branden Roeder, 

Mayor









